
AGENDA 

Membership Dues/EDD Assessment Subcommittee 
Mid-Willamette Valley Council of Governments 

Tuesday, November 5, 2019 
3:30-5:00 p.m. 

MWVCOG Conference Room 
100 High Street SE, Suite 200 

Salem, Oregon 

CONTACT: Sean O’Day, Executive Director; 503-540-1601 

A. CALL TO ORDER – Sean O’Day, Executive Director 

B. INTRODUCTIONS 

C.  ACTION ITEMS 

1. Approval of minutes from August 14, 2019

2. Discussion of the Dues models and final questions

D. ADJOURNMENT 

The Mid-Willamette Valley Council of Governments is pleased to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act 
(ADA).  If you need special accommodations to attend this meeting, please contact Denise VanDyke at 

 (503) 588-6177 at least 48 hours prior to the meeting.  Hearing impaired, please call  
Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service, 7-1-1.  Thank you 
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MINUTES OF AUGUST 14, 2019 

MEMBERSHIP DUES/EDD ASSESSMENT REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE 
MID-WILLAMETTE VALLEY COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Conference Room, MWVCOG Offices 
100 High Street SE, Suite 200, Salem, Oregon 

MEMBERS PRESENT 
Jackie Franke, Chemeketa Community College, COG Board Vice Chair 
Amber Mathiesen, Mt. Angel City Manager (by phone) 
Mac Corthell, Falls City City Manager 
Courtney Knox Busch for Steve Powers, Salem City Manager 
Kenna West, Willamina City Manager 
Lisa Trauernicht for Jan Fritz, Marion County Administrator 

MEMBERS ABSENT 
None 

OTHERS PRESENT 
Sean O’Day, Executive Director 
Denise VanDyke, Admin. Specialist II 
Renata Wakeley, Community Development Director 
Greg Smith, Finance Director 

CALL TO ORDER & INTRODUCTIONS 
Ms. Franke called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m.  Attendance was noted, and the presence of a 
quorum announced.  

APPROVAL OF MARCH 6, 2019 MINUTES 
MOTION:  By Ms. Franke, SECONDED by Mr. Corthell, to APPROVE THE MINUTES OF May 29, 2019, 
AS PRESENTED.   
Motion carried. IN FAVOR: Franke, West, Corthell, Mathiesen, Knox Busch, Trauernicht.  OPPOSED:  
None.  ABSTAINED: None. 

DISCUSSION OF MWVCOG MEMBERSHIP DUES AND EDD ASSESSMENT  
Mr. O’Day explained the tables provided in the agenda packet. These models are based on discussion 
and requests from the last meeting. Greg Smith did the research and put together the models. Staff also 
looked at flat rate dues. The originating documents of the COG state that each member will pay into the 
budget of the organization to cover 50 percent of the costs. Staff looked at various definitions of “costs”. 
The COG has a budget procedure that sort of works backwards from most – we calculate the dues, then 
align costs to work with that number. Staff would like this committee to look at the overhead expenses 
and give direction on how much should be covered by dues, and how much should be included in the 
indirect rate. Also up for consideration is the methodology for calculating the dues, and if the 
methodology for the EDD assessment should be consistent with the dues methodology.  
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Ms. Franke stated that she feels it is important to have a minimum. Consensus was to keep a minimum 
dues amount. Mr. Smith explained how the current minimum was established. It is based on population 
and has been adjusted by the CPI for the past (approximately) ten years. The COG is currently using the 
CPI-W for Seattle for the first six months of the relevant year. Dues are adopted by the COG Board of 
Directors at their December meeting. 

Ms. Knox Busch asked if there is a goal of a particular percentage to cover? Mr. O’Day replied that that is 
one of the questions for this committee to answer. He explained that one goal is to limit or eliminate 
subsidizing programs with dues monies. For FY 2018-19, we managed to avoid transfers for all fee for 
service programs. Staff is trying to build up reserves for contingencies, however, at this time, dues are 
the main source for contingency funds. Our budget I smore reactive than proactive.  

Discussion ensued regarding possible problems (lack of anticipated work, etc.). An idea was proposed to 
set a base amount of dues with a differential for each service the member participates in. Other ideas 
and variations were discussed, including pros and cons of being competitive in the market, surcharges 
for fee for service versus including fee for service programs in the dues, benefits of regional expertise, 
and how the market works. Consensus was that we cannot afford to have our fee for service programs 
be a loss-leader. Because the COG is a governmental entity, there is no problem regarding procurement 
rules for contracting fee for service programs. During discussion of establishing a goal amount, Mr. 
O’Day mentioned that about $50,000-$60,000 more than current would be needed per year. Programs 
need to have individual reserves to prevent transfers in the future. Currently, there is a high tolerance 
from the Board to look at various pieces of the puzzle. Consensus was reached that the reserve is 
important, it is okay to use some member dues, and consider a “retainer” for fee for service. Staff is to 
do a model.  

Setting a maximum amount for dues was discussed. There are two main ways to calculate dues – 
• Rate based, which takes the total amount needed and calculates how to get that amount
• Revenue based, which calculates how much is available and makes it work

COG has been using the revenue based method. Discussion of the indirect rate, benefits of the MPO, 
and having a base amount of dues with variables ensued. A discussion occurred to consider a 
combination of population, property tax base, and/or general fund budget to calculate the member 
dues rate. Various percentages were considered.  

It was determined that both population, which indicates impact on the region, and tax base, which 
indicates the ability to pay, were both necessary to include. Target revenue should be established, even 
though it would take at least five years to reach the goal. A minimum and maximum rate must be 
included. Also, it was pointed out that building a reserve in each program could lower the overall 
reserve target. 

Once the target reserve goal is met, an opportunity fund, which would serve as seed money for new 
initiatives (with Board approval), would be started.  

Ms. Wakeley recommended that the EDD assessment go with net population for all, and increase 
annually by the CPI plus population adjustment. Also, special districts and the Tribe should be added. 
This would probably be a general fund expenditure for our members, and not eligible for URA funds. The 
idea is to be equitable. The target amount each year is $75,000. Staff will run the numbers and provide 
models. 
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There was a discussion of which programs and services should be included as free with membership, 
and which should be fee for service. Free services should include: management level evaluations, simple 
goal setting sessions, and grant writing assistance. Fee for service tasks should include: recruitments, 
land use planning, attorney services, strategic planning sessions, and census assistance.  

The difference between goal setting and strategic planning was discussed. Mr. O’Day mentioned the 
possibility of establishing a consortium of city managers to help each other with strategic planning. A 
high quality end result is needed. An alternate possibility is to offer as a benefit, but only every two 
years (maybe longer). 

When asked if the MPO should be included in this discussion, it was pointed out that the MPO already 
provides matching funds and the members’ assessments are calculated strictly on population. 

Staff will do models and draft a staff report based on this discussion, which will be circulated for review. 
If approved by the committee members, the process will be done. If not, we will need to set another 
meeting.  

ADJOURNMENT 
There being no other business, Ms. Franke adjourned the meeting at 5:10 p.m. 

Sean O’Day, Executive Director 
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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Membership Committee  DATE:  November 5, 2019 

FROM: Sean O’Day 
Executive Director 

RE: Dues Models and Final Questions 

Background 

In August, the Committee met and reviewed various dues models for purpose of evaluation and 
comparison ranging from a flat rate dues structure, to using different methods (other than 
population) to establish base dues. The Committee also spent some time discussing how much 
of the organization’s administrative expenses (overhead) should be covered by member dues.  
Finally, the Committee discussed making changes to the Economic Development District (EDD) 
assessment to include raising the minimum assessment, netting out county population, and 
including special districts. 

Before reaching a final consensus, the Committee asked staff to return with additional analysis 
that was based on a hybrid model of “ability to pay” plus population, and additional analysis of 
the EDD assessment based on discussion and guidance from the Committee. 

Comparative Tables 

At the Committee’s request, staff prepared the following tables, which are attached to this staff 
report: 

• A series of tables that use a hybrid model (tax rate, budget, population – at varying
percentages).

• A table that shows the impact to the EDD assessment if special districts were included
and county dues were amended from a net county population calculation to a graduated
scale increase based upon total population.
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Discussion / Remaining Issues  

To aid the Committee in reaching a conclusion, below are the questions staff and the Committee 
identified need to be answered in order to fulfill its task to the Board, along with draft answers 
based on the discussions held thus far:   

By what percentage or fixed amount should member dues contribute to the fixed operating 
costs of the operation (admin costs)? 

Draft Answer:  Dues currently pay for approximately 20% of the total administrative 
costs.  The remainder is charged to other program areas (transportation, business lending, 
community development, etc.). Administrative costs are paid using a formula that 
assesses each program area a fee based on the total number of FTE assigned to that 
program area. Consequently, to increase the amount of dues going towards 
administration, would require budgeting more FTE in the member services department 
(where the member dues are derived). The committee does not recommend any changes 
to this arrangement. 

Should member dues be used to establish an operating reserve, or should rates for fee-for-
service programs be set at an amount to allow each program area to develop its own 
reserve? 

Draft Answer:  Given the low percentage of administrative costs that member dues 
currently pay, the Committee recommends that dues revenue be used to build an 
operating reserve that can be used for both unforeseen financial challenges in other 
program areas as well as funds to be used to start up new member services. However, 
each fee-for-service program should also set its rates at a level that covers expenses and 
builds an operating reserve so that member dues are used as a last resort to assist those 
programs during difficult financial times. 

What services should be covered by dues?   

Draft Answer:  Dues should be used to start new programs and to pay for activities that 
benefit the membership as a whole, such as publications, training, annual dinner. Dues 
should be used to pay for staff activities that strengthen local governments such as 
governance training, consultation, technical services, etc. However, dues should not be 
used to cover the costs in whole or in part to pay for specialized services that specifically 
benefit an individual member (such as goal setting, recruitments, evaluations, etc.) 

What services should be provided solely on a fee-for-service basis? 

Draft Answer: Any service that is specialized and tailored to provide a direct benefit to 
the member should be paid for on a fee-for-service model such as land use planning, 
attorney services, strategic planning, human resources, etc. As noted above, the 
Committee recommends fees for those programs be set at levels that allow the program to 
build its own operating reserve to cover expenses during leaner times. Although dues are 
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an appropriate source to cover program losses, they should be used as a last resort and not 
on a recurring basis.   

What methodology should be employed when setting dues? (flat rate, current methodology, 
budget, tax rate, etc). 

Draft Answer: The Committee recommends the dues methodology should be based on a 
target revenue figure that would cover the costs of providing member services plus an 
additional amount needed to build and sustain an operating reserve. The methodology 
should be . . .  

What methodology should be employed when setting the EDD assessment? 

Draft Answer: The methodology used should raise the amount of money needed to 
provide a local match to the EDD grant (currently $75,000) and should be based upon 
population for member cities and a graduated population scale for counties. The 
minimum fee should be set at $150 and increased each year based on CPI (using the 
Seattle Index). The methodology should include an assessment for special districts that 
obtain benefits from the EDD (WESD, Transit District, Chemeketa, and the School 
District) at a rate of $150 as well.   

New Question:  Should the COG establish a “dues” category for non-profit organizations, 
intergovernmental entities, and private sector organizations that desire to participate in 
COG programs and services? 

Answer: TBD 
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